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14 July 2022 
 

To: Julie James 
Minister for Climate Change 
 
The Drinking Water Inspectorate for Wales will be publishing its annual 
drinking water report on 15 July 2022, which summarises the overall drinking 
water quality of both private water supplies within Wales and public supplies 
managed by water companies operating in Wales. 
 
At the heart of the role of the water industry is the provision of safe clean 
drinking water all of the time. This objective must be the central strategy upon 
which business plans should be designed when considering future 
generations. It aligns with the policy objective for Wales building upon a social 
value for the benefit of the country and its consumers. This report outlines the 
highlights and challenges during 2021 for companies in Wales and in doing so 
emphasises the priorities required to ensure the continuing provision of 
wholesome drinking water. 
 
Overall, the public drinking water in Wales is of an excellent standard and this 
is demonstrated through a continuing high standard of 99.95% compliance. 
Consumers should therefore have confidence in their supply.  
 
The understanding of potential future risk is conveyed by a series of 
regulatory measures to describe where strategy should focus. One critical 
measure, the Compliance Risk Index (CRI) has shown a sharp decline in Wales 
in 2021. This indicates that companies in Wales, and in particular, Dŵr Cymru 
Welsh Water will need to prioritise a water quality first strategy to offset this 
risk.  
 
A water quality first strategy begins in the catchment. This report describes 
outcomes at the tap such as taste and odour as a direct result of catchment 
challenges. For instance, a sudden change in river quality resulted in one of 
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the most significant taste and odour events in Monmouth, Wales for over a 
decade. Outcomes such as these are likely to be exacerbated by climate 
change and resource challenges which consequently increase the risk of for 
instance: algae, turbidity, metals, nutrients and pesticide run-off but also 
emerging contaminants such as polyfluoroalkyl substances, endocrine 
disrupting compounds and other substances of concern. Mitigating risks 
require strategic plans to include management of drought, floods and water 
transfers as these may concentrate or carry substances to the intakes. 
Companies in Wales are commended in their action to incorporate these risks 
into their risk assessments, but they will need to go further in both catchment 
management and treatment works resilience, so they are fit for purpose for 
future challenges.  
 
Assets are critical in delivering excellent quality water to consumers. This year 
we have seen a sharp rise in microbiological failures associated with asset 
health and maintenance. These have been mostly related to ingress or leakage 
into treated water reservoirs where water is stored ready for distribution. This 
combined with 6% of tanks across Wales having not been inspected in the last 
10 years, a quarter of which still cannot be physically removed. A clear 
strategy of investment will be necessary to bring assets to an acceptable 
standard.  
 
Reducing discoloured water in the network remains a challenge for companies 
in Wales, with contact rates in almost all zones being above or well above the 
current average for the industry. However, both Hafren Dyfrdwy and Dŵr 
Cymru Welsh Water have shown an improvement in discolouration rates in 
individual zones. It is notable that despite this hard work, investment, and 
subsequent improvement, once again during the year a significant incident in 
Abergavenny occurred where consumers received discoloured water. This 
gives an insight into the poor condition of the network which was likely to 
have been at risk from the start. A considerable amount of investment will be 
needed in the future to bring discolouration in Wales back in line with industry 
and companies should be including considerations for the significant work 
required within their business plans.  
 
Lead plumbing in public buildings and domestic premises remains a 
measurable risk to public health, and more work is needed to address the 
legacy issues of lead plumbing and nickel in fittings. The presence of lead as 
demonstrated by compliance over the past three years cannot be avoided in 
future planning. It is a legacy which has been present for over 50 years and 
leaves outstanding a core societal principle to protect future generations. 
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In Wales, 3% of consumers receive their water from a private supply. Private 
supplies range from large commercial and public activities to single dwellings. 
What is common between them is that they are a provision of drinking water 
to a user.  
 
Private supplies remain a serious concern with evidence of faecal 
contamination in 7.6% of private supplies. These are regulated by local 
authorities through the combined use of risk assessments and sampling. 
During 2021, there was a slight increase in sampling compared with 2020, 
recovering somewhat from the pandemic but not to the level seen in 2019. 
There is a continuing decline in risk assessments where the number that had 
been risk assessed within the previous 5 years fell to 925, covering only 20% 
of the private water supply users and only one local authority (Powys) 
returned their risk assessment summaries and notices to meet their statutory 
duties.  
 
Because of this, a conclusion on whether the quality of private supplies have 
improved or not, remains uncertain. However, what is certain is that E. coli 
was found in 94 sites sampled in 2021 without a risk assessment. On this 
evidence, there are users who will be unaware that their supply is 
contaminated and oblivious to what action to take to avoid it. This is an 
unsatisfactory residual risk. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 

 
 
Marcus Rink 
Chief Inspector of Drinking Water 
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